

84TH GENERAL ASSEMBLY

REGULAR SESSION

JUNE 5, 1985

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

The hour...the hour of noon having arrived, the Senate will come to order. If the members will be at their desks. Our guests in the gallery will please rise. Our prayer today will be by the Reverend Paul Flesner, Grace Lutheran Church, Springfield, Illinois. Reverend.

REVEREND FLESNER:

(Prayer given by Reverend Flesner)

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Reading of the Journal.

SECRETARY:

Wednesday, May the 29th, 1985.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Poshard.

SENATOR POSHARD:

Mr. President, I move that the Journal just read by the Secretary be approved unless some Senator has additions or corrections to offer.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, you've heard the motion. Any objections? Hearing none, it's so ordered. Senator Poshard.

SENATOR POSHARD:

Mr. President, I move that reading and approval of the Journals of Thursday, May 30th; Monday, June 3rd and Tuesday, June 4th, in the year 1985, be postponed pending arrival of the printed Journals.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, you've heard the motion. Any objections? Hearing none, it's so ordered. Committee reports.

SECRETARY:

Senator Lemke, chairman of Judiciary I Committee, reports out the following House bills:

197, 258, 259, 260, 262, 263, 266, 268, 273, 275, 276, 278, 279, 280, 282, 283, 284, 336, 343, 368, 393, 479,

563, 792, 853, 856, 857, 1018, 1035, 1042, 1050, 1051, 1053, 1267, 1392, 1393, 1938 and 2364 with the recommendation Do Pass.

261, 264, 265, 269, 270,...743 and 1860 with the recommendation Do Pass as Amended.

Senator Berman, chairman of Elementary and Secondary Education, reports out the following House bills:

598, 1232, 2062, 2158, 2167 and 2232 with the recommendation Do Pass.

123, 242, 1027 and 2165 with the recommendation Do Pass as Amended.

Senator Jones, chairman of Insurance, Pensions and Licensed Activities, reports out the following House bills:

156, 208, 459, 682, 963, 1298, 1363, 1364, 1365, 1366, 1670, 1966 and 2088 with the recommendation Do Pass.

2523 with the recommendation Do Pass as Amended.

Senator Marovitz, chairman of Judiciary II Committee, reports out the following House bills:

704 with the recommendation Do Pass.

82, 1016 and 1412 with the recommendation Do Pass as Amended.

Senator Degnan, chairman of Local Government Committee, reports out the following House bills:

25, 37, 39, 40, 88, 137, 182, 222, 223, 244, 294, 344, 521, 576, 577, 724, 733, 734, 739, 775, 802, 883, 909, 1137, 1216, 1218, 1356, 1394, 1585 and 1587 with the recommendation Do Pass.

167, 241, 314, 714 and 1079 with the recommendation Do Pass as Amended.

Senator Savickas, chairman of Assignment of Bills Committee, assigns the following bills...House bills to committee:

Agriculture, Conservation and Energy - 1544, 1915, 1934, 1939, 1961, 1969 and 2451; Appropriations I - 362, 526, 529, 693, 946, 947, 1011, 1040, 1110, 2239 and 2240; Appro-

priations II - 24, 1125 and 1247; Elementary and Secondary Education - 290 and 2115; Elections and Reapportionment - 1020 and 1104; Executive - 1160, 1260, 1389, 1413, 1417, 1478, 1688, 1918, 1922, 1924, 1967, 2035, 2067, 2080, 2368, 2436, 2454, 2499 and 2521; Finance and Credit Regulations - 2441; Insurance, Pensions and Licensed Activities - 1370, 1589, 1949, 2032, 2084 and 2442; Judiciary I - 54, 124, 231, 484, 627, 1182, 1880, 2103, 2106, 2162 and 2447; Labor and Commerce - 2336; Local Government - 387, 1279, 1510, 1768, 1850, 1974 and 2399; Public Health, Welfare and Corrections - 725 and 1919; Revenue - 255, 1568, 2303 and 2308; Transportation - 157, 1318, 1645, 1763, 1928, 1953 and 2449.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Message from the House.

SECRETARY:

Message from the House by Mr. O'Brien, Clerk.

Mr. President - I am directed to inform the Senate the House of Representatives adopted the following joint resolutions, in the adoption of which I am instructed to ask the concurrence of the Senate, to-wit:

House Joint Resolution 63 and House Joint Resolution 66. They're both commendatory.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Consent Calendar. Senator Dudycz, for what purpose do you arise?

SENATOR DUDYCHZ:

Mr. President, on the Consent Calendar is House Joint Resolution No. 60 which commends the Muscular Dystrophy Association on their second annual carnival in my district. It is needed for today. The carnival begins this afternoon. I've spoken with the leadership on both sides of the aisle and they have no objection to its immediate adoption. I move that we suspend the appropriate rule for the immediate consideration of House Joint Resolution No. 60.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right. Senator Dudycz, the...the resolution is House Joint Resolution 60, it's currently on the Consent Calendar? All right, Senator Dudycz moves to suspend the rules for the immediate adoption...consideration and adoption of House Joint Resolution 60. Those in favor signify by saying Aye. Opposed Nay. The Ayes have it. The rules are suspended. Senator Dudycz now moves the adoption of House Joint Resolution 60. Those in favor signify by saying Aye. Opposed Nay. The Ayes have it. House Joint Resolution 60 is adopted. Good work, Senator. Resolutions.

SECRETARY:

Senate Resolution 333...offered by Senators Lechowicz and Carroll.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Lechowicz, for what purpose do you arise? Senator Lechowicz.

SECRETARY:

It is commendatory.

SENATOR LECHOWICZ:

Thank you, Mr. President. I ask leave to suspend the appropriate rule for the immediate consideration for Resolution 333.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, Senator Lechowicz moves to suspend the rules for the immediate consideration and adoption of Senate Resolution 333. It is a congratulatory resolution. Those in favor signify by saying Aye. Opposed Nay. The Ayes have it. The rules are suspended. Senator Lechowicz now...Senator Lechowicz.

SENATOR LECHOWICZ:

Thank you, Mr. President. I move for the adoption.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Lechowicz now moves the adoption of...of Senate

Resolution 333. Those in favor signify by saying Aye. Opposed Nay. The Ayes have it. Senate Resolution 333 is adopted.

SECRETARY:

Senate Resolution 334 offered by Senator Jones. It's congratulatory.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Consent Calendar. All right, ladies and gentlemen, if we could have your attention, please. We have some very special guests that are here with us today. We have Senator Davidson to join me here at the Rostrum. If we could have your...have some order, please. The members be in their...their desks. Senator Rock, for what purpose do you arise?

SENATOR ROCK:

Thank you, Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate. If I can have the attention of the members for just a moment. Last Session this Senate passed unanimously legislation calling for the creation of I-SEARCH units across the State to aid in the recovery of missing children. I am delighted this afternoon and Senators Demuzio and Davidson will be presenting to these dedicated officers recognition of their effort and I'd ask Senator Demuzio to read the little preamble. What these gentlemen have exhibited particular expertise in the recovery of missing children and I think this is an ongoing effort. We had earlier this Session passed another piece of legislation sponsored by Senator Sangmeister and others to further refine this program. This is something that the State of Illinois can well be proud of. We are, again, leading the nation in terms of the recovery of...of missing children.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

(Senator Demuzio reads preamble)

Those that we commend and honor today are Deputy Charles Bell. Deputy Bell. Deputy Alan Kern. Deputy

Joseph...Goriszewski...Joseph Goriszewski.

SENATOR DAVIDSON:

A comment. This gentleman I'm particularly proud of 'cause he was fortunate enough to be hired as a deputy sheriff when I was chairman of the Sangamon County Board.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Deputy Harry Cortney. Deputy...John Deffenbaugh. Detective Daniel Hughes. Detective David Duke. And Detective Tom Kramp. Detective Daniel Hughes.

DETECTIVE DANIEL HUGHES:

(Remarks made by Detective Hughes)

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, with leave of the Body, we'll go to House bills 1st reading. Leave granted? Leave is granted. House bills 1st reading, Mr. Secretary.

ACTING SECRETARY: (MR. FERNANDES)

House Bill 302, Senator Vadalabene.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 434, Senator Degnan.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

483, Senator Kelly.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 493, Senator Topinka.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

558, Senator Bloom.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 793, Senators Luft and Welch.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 810, Senator Welch.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 882, Senator Kelly.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 910, Senator Degnan.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

993, Senator Berman.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1131, Senator Chew.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1132, Senator Chew.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1179, Senator Kelly.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill...1187, Senator Luft.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1197, Senator Bloom.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1249, Senator DeAngelis.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1330, Senator Lechowicz.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1346, Senator Vadalabene.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1360, Senator Etheredge.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1424, Senator Luft.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1453, Senator Luft.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1548, Senator Smith.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 2054, Senator Welch.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 2108, Senator Lechowicz.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 2276, Senator Etheredge.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 2290, by Senator Friedland.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

2492, Senator Marovitz.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 481, Senator Kelly.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 1111, Senators Zito and Lenke.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 2439, Senator DeAngelis.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill...1252, Senators Berman-Rock.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 2391, same sponsors.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1st reading of the bills.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, committee reports.

SECRETARY:

Senator Kelly, chairman of Elections and Reapportionment, reports out the following House bills:

71, 146, 217, 338 and 437 with the recommendation Do Pass.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, with leave of the Body, we'll go to Senate bills 2nd reading. Top of page 4, on the Order of Senate Bills 2nd Reading...or House Bills 2nd Reading is House Bill 81, Senator Coffey. On the Order of House Bills 2nd Reading is...is House Bill 81. Mr. Secretary, read the bill.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 81.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

2nd reading of the bill. No committee amendments.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any amendments from the Floor?

SECRETARY:

No Floor amendments.

HB 36
2nd Reading

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

3rd reading. House Bill 296, Senator Bloom. 348, Senator Kustra. 456, Senator Marovitz. House Bill 4-5-6, page 4. On the Order of House Bills 2nd Reading is House Bill 456, Mr. Secretary, read the bill.

SECRETARY:

House...House Bill 456.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

2nd reading of the bill. The Committee on...no committee amendments.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any amendments from the Floor?

SECRETARY:

No Floor amendments.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

3rd reading. 605, Senator Fawell. House bills 2nd reading is House Bill 605, Mr. Secretary, read the bill.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 605.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

2nd reading of the bill. No committee amendments.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any amendments from the Floor?

SECRETARY:

No Floor amendments.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

3rd reading. All right, with leave of the Body, we will now go to House bills 3rd reading. On the...on the Order of House Bills 3rd Reading, House Bill 36, Senator Lemke. House Bill 36 on the Order of...of...of 3rd Reading, Mr. Secretary, read the bill.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 36.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Lemke.

SENATOR LEMKE:

What this does is amends the county jail behavior allowances...reference to the...

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator, you want to move your microphone down?

SENATOR LEMKE:

...what this does is amends the county jail behavior allowances to strike references to imprisonment...as to the misdemeanor to reflect the change of the Public Act be adopted in 831073. This is a technical...bill which we need.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 36 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 52, the Nays are none, none voting Present. House Bill 36 having received the required constitutional majority is declared passed. House Bill 50, Senator Berman. On the Order of House Bills 3rd Reading is House Bill 50. Mr. Secretary, read the bill.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 50.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Berman.

SENATOR BERMAN:

Thank you, Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate. House Bill 50 requires that instruction be given to all...requires that instruction be given to all pupils in...in grades kindergarten through third grade relative to

avoiding abduction and actions which should be taken by pupils who become victims of sexual abuse or sexual assault. It's the one of a series of bills dealing with this very sensitive program to alert our young people to the dangers regarding abduction and sexual abuse. I solicit your Aye vote.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 50 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 50, the Nays are 1, 1 voting Present. House Bill 50 having received the required constitutional majority is declared passed. 51, Senator Berman. On the Order of House Bills 3rd Reading is House Bill 51. Mr. Secretary, read the bill, please.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 51.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Berman.

SENATOR BERMAN:

Thank you. This is similar to a bill that we had previously passed dealing with notification by...by school people of the absence...unexcused absence of children from school. I'll be glad to respond to any questions. I solicit your Aye vote.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any questions? Any discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 51 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 52, the Nays

are none, none voting Present. House Bill 51 having received the required constitutional...constitutional majority is declared passed. 171, Senator Darrow. House bills 3rd reading is House Bill 171. Mr. Secretary, read the bill, please.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

House Bill 171.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Darrow.

SENATOR DARROW:

Thank you, Mr. President. At...first, I'd ask leave to add Senator Geo-Karis as the chief sponsor along with me. She's...

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Darrow seeks leave of the Body to have Senator Geo-Karis added as a hyphenated cosponsor. Is leave granted? Leave is granted. It's so ordered. Senator Darrow.

SENATOR DARROW:

Senate Bill 171 amends the Circuit Court Act in relation to administrative assistants and their salaries...their per diems. There are about twenty circuits in the State of Illinois that have administrative assistants. This merely changes their names from secretary to administrative assistants and allows the Supreme Court to set their salary rather than Statute. I'd ask for a favorable vote.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, any discussion? Senator...can we have some order, please. Senator DeAngelis. Senator DeAngelis.

SENATOR DeANGELIS:

...yeah, a question of the sponsor, Mr. President.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Indicates he will yield. Senator DeAngelis.

SENATOR DeANGELIS;

Is there any cap on the increase that can be given?

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Darrow.

SENATOR DARROW:

No, there is not. It's...the control we will have over it is in the appropriation from the Supreme Court. The Supreme Court will make that determination. It'll be part of their appropriation bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator DeAngelis.

SENATOR DeANGELIS:

Well, I...I would think this is highly unusual to not have a limit...a top limit on a salary. Do we do this for anybody else?

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)d

Senator Darrow.

SENATOR DARROW:

I don't understand why it's unusual. It's Judicial Branch of Government and the Supreme Court sets the salaries for all their...number of their employees, if not all their employees.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right. Can we have some order, please. Senator DeAngelis.

SENATOR DeANGELIS:

Well, maybe I'm not clear, but I don't believe it's the court...Supreme Court that's setting it. Each circuit is doing it.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator DeAngelis.

SENATOR DeANGELIS:

Is that correct?

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Darrow.

SENATOR DARROW:

No, I believe it's set in our Statutes...I believe it's eighteen thousand dollars set by the General Assembly.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator...DeAngelis.

SENATOR DeANGELIS:

Well, yeah, right now it is, but if...if this bill goes through, each circuit will be able to determine what it wants to pay...well, you're shaking your head, is that incorrect?

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Darrow.

SENATOR DARROW:

It's...it's...it's the...Supreme Court that sets the salaries and...we appropriate the funds. This is a Supreme Court recommendation.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Further discussion? Senator Geo-Karis.

SENATOR GEO-KARIS:

Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate, I rise and speak in favor of the bill. The...the Supreme Court has...has asked us to look into it and these administrative assistants do an awful lot of work in our circuits. So, I...I ask for a favorable vote.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Further discussion? Senator Darrow may close.

SENATOR DARROW:

I'd merely ask for a favorable vote.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Question is, shall House Bill 171 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Senator Savickas. Have all voted who wish? Take...have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish?

Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 25, the Nays are 24, 3 voting Present. House Bill 171 having failed to receive the required constitutional majority is declared lost. Senator Darrow requests postponed consideration. House Bill 291, Senator Lemke. On the Order of House Bills 3rd Reading is House Bill 291. Mr. Secretary, read the bill.
SECRETARY:

House Bill 291.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Lemke.

SENATOR LEMKE:

What this...bill...does is amends the Criminal Code of 1961 to make it a Class I felony for someone who knowingly disarms a peace officer who's acting in the performance of...his official duty by taking his firearm from the peace officer's person or from an area when the peace officer is in immediate possession. I ask for its adoption.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, any discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 291 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed will vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 54, the Nays are none, none voting Present. House Bill 291 having received the required constitutional majority is declared passed. 293, Senator Coffey. On the Order of House Bills 3rd Reading is House Bill 293. Mr. Secretary, read the bill, please.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 293.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Coffey.

SENATOR COFFEY:

Thank you, Mr. President and members of the Senate. House Bill 293 is a...really kind of a clean-up bill, but it amends the Bees and Apiaries Act in relating to the permit requirements for transportation of bees into Illinois or across county boundaries within Illinois. I'll be glad to answer any questions...and would ask for a favorable roll call.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any discussion? Senator Dunn.

SENATOR DUNN:

Thank you, Mr. President...wonder if the Senator would yield?

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Indicates he will yield. Senator Dunn.

SENATOR DUNN:

Is this requested by the Beekeepers' Association? I have some beekeeper friends who haul bees around the county and around the State, now they have to go to the Department of Agriculture to get a permit. Is that correct and why would that be?

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

All right, can we...can we break up the caucuses. Senator Savickas. Senator Chew. Senator Coffey.

SENATOR COFFEY:

First of all, Senator Dunn, this is...really the bill came from the Beekeepers' Association and it actually...because there's some diseases that's carried in the throat of some of the bees and has created some problems for some of the bee raisers in the State, they want this piece of legislation which allows the department to make sure that bees coming in from...from Africa or other countries will not

create a problem for them, so it's their legislation.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Further discussion? Question is, shall House Bill 293 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 55, the Nays are none, none voting Present. House Bill 293 having received the required constitutional majority is declared passed. 332, Senator Smith. On the Order of House Bills 3rd Reading is House Bill 332. Mr. Secretary, read the bill, please.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 332.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Smith.

SENATOR SMITH:

Thank you, Mr. President and members of the Senate. House Bill 332 covers a gap. It's...amends the Criminal Code for failure to report for periodic imprisonment. Someone who has received a sentence of periodic imprisonment and if they fail to report to begin their sentence, they have committed a crime, a Class 3 if...if it was sentenced for felony and a Class B misdemeanor if it was a misdemeanor by a sentence. Nothing in the law presently makes it a crime for not showing up for the first day. I ask for a favorable vote. It's a very simple bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any discussion? Any discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 332 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 54, the Nays

HB 337
3rd Reading

are none, none voting Present. House Bill 332 having received the required constitutional majority is declared passed. 337, Senator Rigney. House bills 3rd reading is Senate Bill 337, Mr. Secretary, read the bill, please.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 337.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Senator Rigney.

SENATOR RIGNEY:

Mr. President, this bill...the subject of it is is the Illinois Agricultural Areas Act. Really the purpose of the bill is some minor technical clean-up language to the...the legislation that we passed here several years ago. Probably does about four things; it makes it further...clear the intention of the Illinois Areas Agricultural Act, it provides for notification of the formation, dissolution or modification of any of these areas to the Illinois Department of Agriculture. The purpose of that being that they are involved in making recommendations on agricultural areas. There was an amendment added in committee by Senator Demuzio to protect the coal mining rights in an agricultural area, and there was an amendment added on the Floor yesterday to reduce the size of an agricultural area from five hundred acres down to three hundred and fifty acres.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR DEMUZIO)

Any discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 337 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 55, the Nays are none, none voting Present. House Bill 337 having received the required constitutional majority is

declared passed. 360, Senator Sangmeister. House Bill 468, Senator Savickas. On the Order of House Bills 468, top of page 3, read the bill, Mr. Secretary, please.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 468.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Demuzio.

SENATOR DEMUZIO:

Thank you, very much, Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate. House Bill 468 is a bill that amends the Egg and Egg Products Act, and simply put, this bill is a bill that was similar to the one we had here in the last General Assembly that passed the House but simply was not acted upon in the Senate. It provides that it will be unlawful for any handler or retailer to pack eggs in the consumer size containers other than those...other than during the original candling and grading operation unless the retail location has obtained written permission of the Department of Agriculture to repackage the eggs and has complied with the respective requirements. This simplistically put is, is to legalize that which is already being done by retailers in Illinois. I know of no opposition and would solicit an Aye vote.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there discussion? If not, the question is, shall Senate...House Bill 468 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 54, the Nays are none, none voting Present. House Bill 468 having received the constitutional majority is declared passed. On the Order of House Bills 3rd Reading, House Bill 555. 582,...Senator Coffey. Read the bill, Mr. Secretary.

HB 582
3rd Reading

SECRETARY:

House...House Bill 582.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Coffey.

SENATOR COFFEY:

Thank you, Mr. President and members of the Senate. House Bill 582 requires nonfamily or nonauthorized corporations, partnerships or trusts which acquire transfer or hold interest in agricultural land in Illinois to report such transactions and holdings to the Department of Agriculture and to the...and to direct the director to analyze this information on such reports. Really what this does is trying to find out actually if this land being acquired by other countries or by other corporations if it's taking the family farm out of the hands of those that...that are family farmers are presently. And I ask for a favorable roll call. We passed a bill, I think, last year, I think, 48 or 49 or 50 to 1. So, I'd be glad to answer any questions regarding this matter.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 582 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 50, the Nays are 2, none voting Present. House Bill 582 having received the constitutional majority is declared passed. House Bill 772, Senator Donahue. Read the bill, Mr. Secretary.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 772.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Donahue.

SENATOR DONAHUE:

Thank you, Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate. What this bill does is simply allow a procedure by which a conservancy district can dissolve itself. Right now in the Statutes there is no mechanism for deestablishing these types of districts and it is in response to a problem in my area; however, it does effect all districts the same, and I would just hope for its favorable passage.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 772 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 52, the Nays are none, none voting Present. House Bill 772 having received the constitutional majority is declared passed. House Bill 778, Senator Berman. Read the bill, Mr. Secretary.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 778.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Berman.

SENATOR BERMAN:

Thank you, Mr. President. House Bill 778 makes one important change to the Victims and Witness Violent Crime Act. It extends to family members of a deceased victim the right to be notified in advance of a trial of the...or the defendant's trial date. It...the only change is as...to this that applies to the family of deceased victims. Ask for your Aye vote.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 778 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 51...53, the Nays are none, none voting Present. House Bill 778 having received the constitutional majority is declared passed. House Bill 815, Senator Carroll. Read the bill, Mr. Secretary.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 815.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Carroll.

SENATOR CARROLL:

Thank you, Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate. This bill after agreement was reached with the Higher Ed. community and with the various school boards requires them to make reasonable accommodations for religious observation of...of the individual students as to class attendance, tests, et al and asks the school boards at the elementary and secondary level to establish reasonable criteria for parental notification well in advance of the necessity for observation of religious holidays. I would ask for a favorable roll call.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 815 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 52, the Nays are 1, none voting Present. Senate...House Bill 815 having received the constitutional majority is declared passed. House Bill 832, Senator Marovitz. House Bill 975, Senator Lemke. House Bill 990, Senator Demuzio. House...read the

bill, Mr. Secretary.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 990.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

3rd reading of the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Poshard.

SENATOR POSHARD:

Thank you, Mr. President and members of the Senate. House Bill 990 permits the disclosure of school student records for research purposes provided the person to whom the information is released signs an affidavit agreeing to comply with all the applicable Statutes and rules pertaining to student school...or school student records. Presently, under the Illinois Student Records Act, third party access to students records for statistical or research purposes, one must go through the State Board of Education in Springfield to get permission to do that. This bill would change that permission routine to the local board of education and that's all the bill does. Be happy to answer any questions. I would ask for a favorable vote on the bill.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there discussion? If not, the question is, shall House Bill 990 pass. Those in favor will vote Aye. Those opposed vote Nay. The voting is open. Have all voted who wish? Take the record. On that question, the Ayes are 56, the Nays are none, none voting Present. House Bill 990 having received the constitutional majority is declared passed. House Bill 1175, Senator Joyce. House bill...resolutions.

SECRETARY:

Senate Resolution 335 offered by Senator Jerome Joyce. It's congratulatory.

Senate Resolution 336 offered by Senators Geo-Karis and Barkhausen. It's congratulatory.

And Senate Resolution 337 offered by Senator Topinka and all Senators, and...and it's congratulatory.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Consent Calendar. For what purpose Senator Karpiel arise?

SENATOR KARPIEL:

Thank you, Mr. President. I would like to ask for suspension of the rules so that SJR 68 could be adopted today. It was suggested that I do this on the...by Enrolling and Engrossing so that I could get it printed by the end of the week and I have cleared it with both sides of the aisle.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there any...discussion? If not, Senator Karpiel moves to suspend the rules for immediate consideration and adoption of Senate Joint Resolution...

SENATOR KARPIEL:

68.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

...68. All those in favor indicate by saying Aye. Those opposed. Hearing no objection, the motion carries and the resolution is...the rules are suspended. On the...the adoption, Senator Karpiel moves the adoption of Senate Joint Resolution 68. Those in favor indicate by saying Aye. Those opposed. The Ayes have it. The motion carries. The resolution is adopted. Senator Demuzio.

SENATOR DEMUZIO:

Thank...thank you, Mr. President...House Bill 963...I have spoken with Senator Rigney's operatives and I had a similar bill of...in the Senate, and I understand that it is permissible with Senator Rigney to have House Bill 963 listed as Demuzio, the principal sponsor, dash Rigney, and I would make that request.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there any objection? Hear-

ing no objection, the motion carries...Senator Demuzio.

SENATOR DEMUZIO:

...I'd also like to...there was a bill that...I've spoken with Senator Savickas about that was assigned to License and Insurance. I'd like to move to discharge the Committee on License and Insurance from further consideration of House Bill 1589 for the purpose of having it referred to the Finance Committee.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Demuzio.

SENATOR DEMUZIO:

Also on House Bill 1417, the principal sponsor should...should read Demuzio-Davidson and the...the...Collins and Netsch, House Bill 1417, and I would make that request.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there any discussion? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Vadalabene...or Senator Demuzio, you still have...Senator Vadalabene.

SENATOR VADALABENE:

Yes, thank you, Mr. President and members of the Senate. I would like to be shown as a hyphenated sponsor on House Bill 291.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Netsch.

SENATOR NETSCH:

Thank you. With the listed sponsor's permission, House Bill 1247, would you change the sponsorship from Senator Hall to Senators Netsch-DeAngelis-Hall. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Philip.

SENATOR PHILIP:

Thank you, Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate. I'd like leave to add myself as a hyphenated cosponsor to House Bill 1814.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Philip.

SENATOR PHILIP:

...also, Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate, I'd like to add Senator Rupp and Senator Demuzio as hyphenated cosponsors of House Bill 408.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there any objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Berman.

SENATOR BERMAN:

Thank you, Mr. President. I'd ask for leave as to House Bill 1143 to be removed as the principal sponsor and be substituted by Senator Netsch. House Bill 1148.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there...

SENATOR BERMAN:

...substitute Netsch for Berman.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Kelly.

SENATOR KELLY:

Thank you, Mr. President. I would make a similar request that I would be removed as the principal sponsor of House Bill 181 and I...I would be replaced by Senator Netsch.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Keats.

SENATOR KEATS:

Thank you, Mr. President. I would just request

that...House Bill 2437, of which I'm the sponsor, which was placed in the wrong committee and you were kind enough to correct this and if we could have it transferred to the Executive Committee.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion of Senator Keats...where's it...it's presently in Labor. From Labor to...

SENATOR KEATS:

...and the leadership has checked on it.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

...from Labor to Executive. Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Maitland.

SENATOR MAITLAND:

Thank you, Mr. President. I ask leave of the Body to be shown as a hyphenated cosponsor with Senator Degnan on House Bill 932.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there discussion? Any objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Senator Nedza.

SENATOR NEDZA:

Thank you, Mr. President. I just wish to make the statement that the Senate Transportation Committee will be meeting at two o'clock in Room 400 and ask that all the members of the committee be punctual, if you please.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Barkhausen.

SENATOR BARKHAUSEN:

...Mr. President, I'd ask leave of the Senate to be added as a hyphenated cosponsor to House Bill 2036, sponsored by Senators Philip and Rigney. I've discussed this with both of them and they're agreeable.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there...any discussion? Hearing no objection, the

motion carries. Senator Vadalabene, for what purpose do you arise?

SENATOR VADALABENE:

Yes, I would like to have leave to go to the Order of Constitutional Amendment 1st Reading and have Senate Joint Resolution 11 read for the first time.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there...you've heard the motion, is there objection? Hearing no objection, the motion carries. Mr. Secretary, would you read...on page 9, Senate Joint Resolution 11.

SECRETARY:

Senate Joint Resolution 11 Constitutional Amendment.

(Secretary reads SJR 11 CA)

1st reading of Senate Joint Resolution...No. 11 Constitutional Amendment.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senate...Senate Joint Resolution 11 our Constitutional Amendment which was read the first time has now been read the second and it will be on the Calendar for 2nd reading. Senator Hall.

SENATOR HALL:

Thank you, Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen. I would just like to remind the members of Appropriation II that we must start promptly at two o'clock as the room must be available for the Revenue Committee that's following us. So, we only have three hours to be in that room and so I would ask everyone to please be prompt so that we can get underway at two sharp. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Schaffer.

SENATOR SCHAFFER:

Mr. President, like to request a Republican Caucus immediately on adjournment in Senator Philip's Office. Like to request the Republican members that are within the sound

of my voice to please get to Senator Philip's Office as soon as we adjourn so that we can get our caucus over as to not interfere with the committee schedule. So, please, head for Senator Pate's Office right after adjournment.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Schaffer, that motion is always in order. Senator Sangmeister.

SENATOR SANGMEISTER:

Thank you. I hope...this is timely to do this now...there's a few bills I'd like to get some sponsorships straightened out on...I am the Senate sponsor of House Bill 1566. 1566. Senator Geo-Karis wanted to be a cosponsor and I would like to see her shown as such. I am the Senate sponsor of House Bill 777 and the sponsorship of that bill should be Sangmeister-Carroll-Geo-Karis. And I would like to be personally, myself, shown as Senate sponsor on two other bills, 1072 and 1106.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator, would you please provide the Secretary with that list so that there is no...no mix-up. Hearing no objection, leave is granted. Senator Lemke.

SENATOR LEMKE:

I'd like to have leave to be shown as a cosponsor on House Bill 18, House Bill 48, House Bill 257, House Bill 385 and House Bill 496.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator, would you also give the Secretary a list. Is there any objection? Hearing no objection, leave is granted. Senator Marovitz.

SENATOR MAROVITZ:

Thank you, very much, Mr. President and members of the Senate. Having checked with the principal sponsor, I would like leave to have my name added as a principal hyphenated cosponsor to House Bill 50 and House Bill 51.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there any objection? Hearing no objection, leave is granted. Senator, would you give those numbers to the Secretary's Desk. Senator...Senator Geo-Karis.

SENATOR GEO-KARIS:

Mr. President and Ladies and Gentlemen of the Senate, a point of personal privilege for the purpose of an announcement. On Sunday, June 23, 1985,...Governor Thompson, Representative Nash and Adeline Geo-Karis will be sponsoring Greek Night at the Mansion at 6:30 p.m. I will...you will be getting...the legislators will and Senators will be getting their invitations sometime within the next week.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Karpiel.

SENATOR KARPIEL:

Yes, I would like to request that Senator Margaret Smith be added as a hyphenated cosponsor on...House Bill 496. I am the sponsor.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is leave granted? Hearing no objection, leave is granted. Senator Luft.

SENATOR LUFT:

I'd ask leave, please, Mr. President, to add Senator Smith as a hyphenated sponsor to House Bill 4-8, 48.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Hearing no objection, leave is granted. Senator Kelly.

SENATOR KELLY:

Yes, Mr. President, I'd like to...on House Bill 1813 be removed as the principal lead sponsor and Senator Macdonald-Kelly would be the new sponsorship of this bill. And also I'd like to make an announcement on the Labor and Commerce Committee that there's a meeting at two o'clock in Room A-1 and would appreciate the membership being there

promptly.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there any discussion? Hearing no objection, leave is granted. Senator Netsch.

SENATOR NETSCH:

Thank you, Mr. President. A reminder that the Committee on Revenue will meet at 5:00 p.m. in Room 212. We have something approximating our version of an Agreed Bill List. It should be possible to move...ah, horrors...it should be possible to move some bills rather rapidly, and if you will all be there and in your seats on time, we will be able to get out so that you may proceed with your district business in the latter part of the evening.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Rock.

SENATOR ROCK:

Thank you, Mr. President. I just want to remind the members that tomorrow morning we will commence at eleven o'clock in order to afford the opportunity for all of us to return to our other duties.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Senator Marovitz.

SENATOR MAROVITZ:

Thank you, Mr. President. I'm sorry to rise for a second time. It's been brought to my attention by Senator Smith that Senator Smith was to be the third principal name on Senate Bills 201 to 209 inclusive. 201 to 209, Senate Bills, the third name on the hyphenated list should be Senator Smith.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

You've heard the motion. Is there discussion? Hearing no objection, leave is granted. Senator Marovitz, would you bring that note up to the Secretary's Desk. Any further announcements? If not, we do have House bills 1st reading.

House bills 1st reading, Mr. Secretary.

SECRETARY:

House Bill 243, Senator Fawell is the Senate sponsor.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 377, Senator Topinka.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

431, Senators Maitland and Jerome Joyce.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

490, Senator Schaffer.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

874, Senator Marovitz.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1026, Senators Maitland and Zito.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1129, Senator Fawell.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1207, Senator Kelly.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1540, Senator Savickas.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1756, Senator Zito.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 2266, Senator Demuzio.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

House Bill 2358, Senator Marovitz.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1258, Senator Weaver.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

And...House Bill 2362, Senator Collins.

(Secretary reads title of bill)

1st reading of the bills.

PRESIDING OFFICER: (SENATOR SAVICKAS)

Is there any further business to come before the Senate?

If not, the Senate will stand adjourned until Thursday, June

6th, at the hour of 11:00 a.m., upon Senator Rock's motion.